



California Domestic Violence Fact Sheet

Prevalence

Nationally, more than 1 in 3 women have experienced rape, physical violence, and/or stalking by an intimate partner in their lifetime.¹ Nearly 8 million women are raped, physically assaulted, and/or stalked by a current or former intimate partner each year.² While domestic violence is experienced by all segments of society, certain communities are disproportionately impacted.

- Approximately 4 out of every 10 non-Hispanic Black women, 4 out of every 10 American Indian or Alaska Native women, and 1 in 2 multiracial non-Hispanic women have been the victim of rape, physical violence, and/or stalking by an intimate partner in their lifetime. These rates are 30%-50% higher than those experienced by Hispanic, White non-Hispanic women and Asian or Pacific non-Hispanic women.³
- Nation-wide, 54% of Transgender and Gender Non-Conforming people reported physical or coercive violence from a partner in 2015.⁴
- According to the American Psychological Association, women with disabilities have a 40 percent greater risk of intimate partner violence than women without disabilities.⁵

1 in 3 teens ages 14 to 20 have experienced dating abuse and about the same number say they have committed dating abuse themselves.⁶ LGB teens reported higher rates of physical and emotional abuse compared to heterosexual youth,⁷ and 50% of Transgender youth reported experiencing sexual violence at some point in their lives;⁸

Costs and Consequences

At its deadliest extreme, domestic violence leads to the death of over 80 Californians every year. There were 82 domestic violence fatalities in 2021. 60 of the victims were female and 22 were male.⁹

Nationwide, domestic violence costs \$8.3 billion in expenses annually, a combination of higher medical costs (\$5.8 billion) and lost productivity (\$2.5 billion). An estimated 8 million days of paid work are lost as the result of intimate partner violence.¹⁰ The lifetime economic burden of domestic violence in California is nearly \$400 billion.¹¹

Victims of teen dating violence and sexual assault are more likely to: suffer from psychiatric disorders and drug and alcohol abuse in adulthood, drive after drinking, engage in sexually risky behaviors, become pregnant, and attempt suicide.¹² They are also 3 times more likely to score more D's and F's in school than A's.¹³ Adolescent dating violence is also highly predictive of dating violence victimization and perpetration in young adulthood.¹⁴

Responding to the Need

In FY 2020-21, domestic violence programs in California answered 213,674 hotline calls, provided 608,658 bed nights for survivors and their children. There were 29,498 unmet requests for shelter. Programs provided services to 2,161 LGBTQ individuals, and 401 youth victims of dating violence.¹⁵ On just one day in 2021, 4,553 survivors received services, and there were 1,071 unmet requests for services. 42% of unmet requests were for housing or emergency shelter.¹⁶ In 2021, California law enforcement agencies received 164,608 domestic violence-related calls, 76,987 of which included a weapon.¹⁷

Housing & Homelessness

The need for safe housing and the economic resources to maintain safe housing are two of the most pressing concerns among abused women who are planning to or have recently left the person causing that harm.¹⁸ Nationally, 57% of unhoused women reported domestic violence was an immediate cause of their homelessness.¹⁹ The experience of domestic violence is not unique to just one portion of our homeless population, but rather cuts across many categories. Women, men, trans and gender non-conforming individuals, youth and veterans all experience domestic violence. According to the Center for Social Innovation's SPARC report, domestic and intimate partner violence was prevalent amongst the individuals surveyed, across all genders and ages.²⁰ Research has found that "women and men who experienced food and housing insecurity in the past 12 months reported a significantly higher 12-month prevalence of rape, physical violence, or stalking by an intimate partner compared to women and men who did not experience food and housing insecurity."²¹

Economic Justice

Financial abuse occurs in 99% of domestic violence cases and can include stealing money, credit, property, or identity from a partner.²² Survivors and families experiencing domestic violence need the economic security provided by a solid financial foundation including access to benefits and paid leave. Research shows that access to economic resources is the most likely predictor of whether a survivor will be able to permanently separate from their abusive partner.²³

Impacts of the Criminal Legal System

The domestic violence movement has long focused on criminal legal system responses, and yet we must recognize that the criminal legal system does not serve all communities well, especially communities of color. Ending domestic violence requires an array of approaches reflecting varied perspectives and responding to the voices of all survivors.

Of the 695,060 known incidents of intimate partner violence in 2019, only 58% were reported to police, according to a Bureau of Justice Statistics report.²⁴ In April 2015, the National Domestic Violence Hotline conducted a survey about law enforcement responses, and found that both the women who had called the police and the women who hadn't called the police shared a strong reluctance to turning to law enforcement for help: 1 in 4 reported that they would not call the police in future; more than half said calling the police would make things worse; two-thirds or more said they were afraid the police would not believe them or do nothing.²⁵

"They believed him every time because he didn't leave marks, but this time he did and they accused me of hitting myself in the face. Before they would tell me I need[ed] to leave, and since I had nowhere else to go, I should sleep in my car. He had cuts on his knuckles from hitting me and they said I could be charged with assault." – Anonymous

Immigration Impacts

Immigrant women often feel trapped in abusive relationships because of immigration laws, language barriers, social isolation, and lack of financial resources.²⁶ It is common for a person who harms to exert control over their partner's immigration status in order to force her to remain in the relationship.²⁷ In a 2017 survey of victim advocates and attorneys, 78 percent of advocates reported that immigrant survivors expressed concerns about contacting the police; 75 percent of service providers reported that immigrant survivors have concerns about going to court for a matter related to the abuser/offender; and 43 percent of advocates worked with immigrant survivors who dropped civil or criminal cases because of fear.²⁸

"I am afraid that my husband will talk his way out of trouble, and I will end up in a dangerous situation or will get deported." – Anonymous

Prevention

To create a world where individuals and communities are free from violence, we must continue to prioritize prevention efforts. A growing body of evidence points the way towards strategies and approaches that can prevent domestic violence, and build towards this future we seek.²⁹ Recent investments in California are supporting programs in their work to teach safe and healthy relationship skills, improving school climates and safety, shift culture by engaging boys and men in gender equity, and promoting racial justice with culturally responsive solutions. Thriving communities and healthy relationships can prevail over sexual and domestic violence if we sustain these efforts.

"Prevention is...finding new, innovative ways to engage our community. It's having conversations about the issues we're seeing, then empowering them to 'be the change'." – Rubi Gutierrez, YWCA Silicon Valley¹

For more information and to get involved, visit www.cpedv.org and email info@cpedv.org.

- ¹ Black, M.C., Basile, K.C., Breiding, M.J., Smith, S.G., Walters, M.L., Merrick, M.T., Chen, J., & Stevens, M.R. (2011). The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS): 2010 Summary Report. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/nisvs_report2010-a.pdf.
- ² Smith, S. G., Chen, J., Basile, K.C., Gilbert, L.K., Merrick, M.T., Patel, N., Walling, M., Jain, A. (2017). The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS): 2010-2012 State Report. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved from: <https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/nisvs-staterreportbook.pdf>
- ³ National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey, 2010 Summary Report. National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Division of Violence Prevention, Atlanta, GA, and Control of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/NISVS_Report2010-a.pdf
- ⁴ 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey, National Center for Transgender Equality, <https://www.transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/USTS-Full-Report-FINAL.PDF>
- ⁵ "Abuse of Women with Disabilities," American Psychological Association, <http://www.apa.org/topics/violence/women-disabilities.aspx>
- ⁶ "One in Three U.S. Youths Report Being Victims of Dating Violence", American Psychological Association, <https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/2013/07/dating-violence>
- ⁷ Dank, Meredith, Lachman, Pamela, Zweig, Janine, and Yahner, Jennifer, "Dating Violence Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Youth", <https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/23946/412892-Dating-Violence-Experiences-of-Lesbian-Gay-Bisexual-and-Transgender-Youth.PDF>
- ⁸ FORGE, 2005, Sexual Violence in the Transgender Community Survey, unpublished data; G. Kenagy, 2005, "The Health and Social Service Needs of Transgender People in Philadelphia," *International Journal of Transgenderism* 8(2/3):49–56; G. Kenagy and W. Bostwick, 2005, "Health and Social Service Needs of Transgendered People in Chicago," *International Journal of Transgenderism* 8(2/3):57–66
- ⁹ "Homicide in California 2021." California Department of Justice, Division of California Justice Information Services, Bureau of Criminal Information and Analysis, Criminal Justice Statistics Center: 2020. <https://data-openjustice.doj.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2022-08/Homicide%20In%20CA%202021.pdf>
- ¹⁰ "Domestic Violence: the Secret Killer that Costs \$8.3 Billion Annually", Forbes.com, <http://www.forbes.com/sites/robertpearl/2013/12/05/domestic-violence-the-secret-killer-that-costs-8-3-billion-annually/#3463aa923c13>
- ¹¹ Cora Peterson, PhD, Megan C. Kearns, PhD, Wendy LiKamWa McIntosh, MPH, Lianne Fuino Estefan, PhD, MPH, Christina Nicolaidis, MD, MPH, Kathryn E. McCollister, PhD, Amy Gordon, MS, Curtis Florence, PhD, "Lifetime Economic Burden of Intimate Partner Violence Among U.S. Adults" [https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749-3797\(18\)31904-4/pdf](https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749-3797(18)31904-4/pdf)
- ¹² Kendler, K.S., Bulik, C. M., Silberg, J., Hettema, J.M., Myers, J., & Prescott, C.A. (2000). Childhood sexual abuse and adult psychiatric and substance abuse disorders in women. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 57, 953-959. Silverman, J.G., Raj, A., Mucci, L.A., & Hathaway, J.E. (2001). Dating violence against adolescent girls and associated substance use, unhealthy weight control, sexual risk behavior, pregnancy, and suicidality. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 286(5), 572-579. Ackard, D. M., & Neumark-Sztainer, D. (2002). Date violence and date rape among adolescents: Associations with disordered eating behaviors and psychological health. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 26(5), 455-473.
- ¹³ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2009). United States Youth Risk Behavior Survey. Atlanta, GA.
- ¹⁴ Anu Manchikanti Gómez. (March 2011). Testing the Cycle of Violence Hypothesis: Child Abuse and Adolescent Dating Violence as Predictors of Intimate Partner Violence in Young Adulthood Youth & Society 43: 171-192, first published on January 7, 2010.
- ¹⁵ California Office of Emergency Services, Joint Legislative Budget Report 2022. Statistics available at: <https://www.caloes.ca.gov/GrantsManagementSite/Documents/2022%20JLBC%20Report.pdf>
- ¹⁶ National Network to End Domestic Violence (2022). 16th Annual Domestic Violence Counts Report. Washington, DC. Retrieved from: <https://nnev.org/resources-library/16th-annual-domestic-violence-counts-report-california-summary/>
- ¹⁷ "Crime in California 2021." California Department of Justice, Division of California Justice Information Services, Bureau of Criminal Information and Analysis, Criminal Justice Statistics Center: 2020, https://data-openjustice.doj.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2022-08/Crime%20In%20CA%202021_0.pdf
- ¹⁸ Clough, A., Draughon, J. E., Njie-Carr, V., Rollins, C., & Glass, N. (2014). "Having housing made everything else possible": Affordable, safe and stable housing for women survivors of violence. *Qualitative Social Work*, 13(5), 671-688.
- ¹⁹ "Pressing Issues Facing Families Who Are Homeless." The National Center on Family Homelessness, 2013
- ²⁰ Olivet, J., Dones, M., Richard, M., Wilkey, C., Yampolskaya, S., Beit-Arie, M., Joseph, L. (2018, March). SPARC Supporting Partnerships for Anti-Racist Communities: Phase One Study Findings. Center for Social Innovation, p. 5-7, 11-12. Retrieved from <https://center4si.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/SPARC-Phase-1-Findings-March-2018.pdf>.
- ²¹ Source: Breiding, M. J., Chen, J., & Black, M. C. (2014). Intimate partner violence in the United States – 2010. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- ²² Adams, Adrienne E. "Measuring the Effects of Domestic Violence on Women's Financial Well-being." CFS Research Brief 2011-5.6.
- ²³ Erika Sussman, *The Civil Protection Order as a Tool for Economic Justice*, from the Guidebook on Consumer & Economic Civil Legal Advocacy for Survivors, Center for Survivor Agency and Justice, 172 (2017).
- ²⁴ U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Criminal Victimization, 2019", <https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/cv19.pdf>
- ²⁵ National Domestic Violence Hotline, Who Will Help Me? Domestic Violence Survivors Speak Out About Law Enforcement Responses. Washington, DC (2015). <http://www.thehotline.org/resources/law-enforcement-responses>
- ²⁶ Orloff, Leslye and Rachael Little. 1999. "Somewhere to Turn: Making Domestic Violence Services Accessible to Battered Immigrant Women." A 'How To' Manual for Battered Women's Advocates and Service Providers. Ayuda Inc.
- ²⁷ Orloff, Leslye and Janice V. Kaguyutan. 2002. "Offering a Helping Hand: Legal Protections for Battered Immigrant Women: A History of Legislative Responses." *Journal of Gender, Social Policy, and the Law*. 10(1): 95-183.
- ²⁸ 2017 Advocate and Legal Service Survey Regarding Immigrant Survivors, <http://www.tahirih.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/2017-Advocate-and-Legal-Service-Survey-Key-Findings.pdf>
- ²⁹ Niolon, P. H., Kearns, M., Dills, J., Rambo, K., Irving, S., Armstead, T., & Gilbert, L. (2017). Preventing Intimate Partner Violence Across the Lifespan: A Technical Package of Programs, Policies, and Practices. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.